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Memorial Celebration of Dr. Arthur Kornberg 

 
On Friday January 25th the School of Medicine will host a memorial celebration to 

honor the life and remarkable contributions of Arthur Kornberg who died on October 

26, 2007. The Celebration will begin at 3 pm in the Dinkelspiel Auditorium and will be 

followed by a Reception at the Faculty Club. All are invited to attend. 

 

 

 

Some Challenges for 2008 
 As the New Year begins we can look forward to the continuation of many 

wonderful accomplishments and successes by our faculty, students and staff. But to foster 

and enrich opportunities for the future, it is important that we be cognizant of looming 

challenges that arise from both internal and external forces and events. Some of these are 

controllable, whereas others present obstacles that may be more difficult or even 

impossible to surmount. When I was planning my arrival as Dean in January 2001, I felt 

strongly that the best way to respond to change was to take charge of it and plan 

accordingly. That view led to the development of our initial strategic plan, entitled 

“Translating Discoveries,” and has accounted for many of our advances in our integrated 

http://medstrategicplan.stanford.edu/Strat_Plan_Fnl2.pdf
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missions of education, research and patient care during the past nearly seven years. 

Integrated planning has also guided our approaches to long-term facility and finance 

planning, the development of our professoriate, the role of information technology and 

related resources, our approach to communications and public affairs and our efforts in 

fundraising and medical development.  

 

We have continuously renewed and revised our institutional strategic planning 

efforts and have revisited them in the aggregate each January at our Annual Strategic 

Planning Retreat. The theme for this year’s retreat is “Quality and Balance,” which we 

will explore across the dimensions and domain of the medical school, medical center and 

university. We are a small research-intensive school of medicine aligned with two major 

teaching hospitals and co-located on the campus of an outstanding university. In this 

context it is imperative that we establish choices and priorities that optimize our 

uniqueness and permit our greatest future success despite constraints, limitations or 

challenges which inevitably arise – whether they emerge from within Stanford or from 

forces and events that occur locally, regionally, nationally or globally.   

 

For example, a continuing challenge for us is sustaining and enhancing quality in 

a medical school that, compared to its peers, is comparatively small in size and 

constrained in space.  In addition, we, like other academic centers, face reductions in 

research funding and a national climate that has increasingly tended to pit religion against 

science in the political arena.  I have highlighted and discussed many of these issues in 

prior Newsletters and will more briefly highlight here some of the concerns that are high 

on my list for the next year. In doing so I am fully cognizant that they might easily be 

superceded by unanticipated events or by ones that are now viewed as less immediate. 

But I also believe that unless we anticipate issues and plan around them we run the risk of 

being reactive rather than proactive, letting events shape us rather than our shaping our 

institution and its future. The listing below is not prioritized and is hardly complete. But 

it does present a reasoned sampling of issues. 

 

Challenges arising within Stanford 

• Size and focus of student and education programs. During the past several 

years we have made considerable strides in better defining the guiding 

principles of medical education at Stanford.  Our New Stanford Curriculum, 

initiated in the autumn of 2003, is one major result of these efforts.  The new 

curriculum, which focuses on training physician scholars, scientists and 

leaders, has quite naturally impacted the students seeking education at 

Stanford as well as the types of students we select. While there is a purposeful 

direction to our medical education programs, it is also important that they 

remain balanced and that we weigh equally excellence in clinical education 

and professionalism, on the one hand, with scientific reasoning and 

proficiency, on the other. We still have work to do in achieving this balance, 

especially on the side of the equation dealing with clinical training. New 

programs such as Educators-4-Care are being designed to improve clinical 

teaching and mentoring for medical students.  
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As I have also noted in prior communications, assessing the impact of our new 

curriculum on the gender and ethnic balance of our student body is important. 

These concerns have influenced our discussion about emphasizing a Flexible 

Five-Year Program and will also impact our discussion about increasing the 

size of the medical school class from 86 admitted per year to perhaps 100 

students per year. 

 

We remain fortunate in attracting incredibly talented PhD graduate students, 

and we want to sustain the excellence of the bioscience programs at Stanford, 

which encompass the Schools of Medicine, Humanities & Sciences, and 

Engineering. The major challenge we face is the financial support of graduate 

education, especially given the limitations that the NIH has placed on tuition 

costs paid from grants. These, when coupled with the cost of tuition at 

Stanford, present an increasing burden and challenge to our basic science 

faculty. We have been working to address this issue by examining novel ways 

of using our restricted education endowment to cover graduate students as 

well as other key programs such as the Masters in Medical Science and the 

Advanced Residency Training at Stanford. It appears that we may be able to 

develop some options that have been unavailable heretofore, and this should 

provide some relief. We will be working on the details of how this can be 

accomplished in the coming months. 

 

Continuing to support an environment that fosters the Stanford experience for 

our postdoctoral scholars remains an important challenge. As I have 

previously commented, postdoctoral scholars are among the most important 

individuals in our program and yet they seem to get less attention – and likely 

feel less respect – than other colleagues. While we have made some strides 

and are benefited by excellent leaders and a committed Office for Postdoctoral 

Affairs, much work remains to be done.  

 

• Size, scope and satisfaction of the faculty. I have commented frequently that 

our full-time faculty is small compared to peer institutions (less than 40% the 

size of UCSF and less than 10% the size of Harvard). There are benefits from 

being relatively small. For example, our size forces us to choose faculty with 

greater care than at larger institutions and to emphasize quality and 

excellence. And we benefit from having to prioritize our areas of focus and 

effort. These choices and priorities can be more easily made for basic science 

programs than for the clinical programs.  There we face an ever- increasing 

challenge, since the complexity of patient care makes it imperative to have 

both depth and breadth of services and expertise.  

 

As I see it, we have several major issues on the horizon. The first is that we 

will be running up against the faculty billet cap of 900 during the next 1-2 

years. We have now crossed the 800 threshold of full-time faculty in the 

Investigator (University Tenure Line [UTL]), Clinician Scholars/Scientist  

(Medical Center Line [MCL]) and non-tenure (research and education) lines. 
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Given the recruitment of new departmental leaders in recent years, the pace of 

clinical programmatic development is accelerating – which is a good thing – 

but this will also mean that the timing for breaking through the cap is at least a 

year ahead of prior projections. We have been engaged in broad institutional 

planning across the medical center during the past several years and have been 

attempting to project the number of full-time faculty we will need during the 

next decade to fulfill our missions in basic and clinical research as well as 

education and patient care.   

 

To date, thoughtful planning exercises project an ultimate faculty size 

between 1030 and 1060. This does not include our Clinician Educators, who 

are enormously important to our missions but who do not count against the 

billet cap. We understand that the billet cap and the size of the medical school 

faculty represent an important issue for a university that prides itself on 

excellence across each of its schools and that places a premium on quality 

over size. We certainly respect that point of view, but we face the challenge 

that delivering outstanding clinical care requires greater programmatic depth 

and breadth.  Clinical programs, unlike other academic ones, are 

interdependent, making it impossible to cut out services to adjust to a fixed 

program size. That said, I am well aware that the faculty size and billet caps 

will be an increasing issue for the medical school in the coming year(s).  

 

In tandem with faculty size we also need to better address the unfortunate 

perception that Clinician-Educators are not as valued as other members of the 

medical school professoriate. I view Clinician Educators as essential to our 

future success in patient care. Notably, many of these physicians are also 

highly valued by our students as outstanding educators in clinical medicine. 

We need to do more to break down barriers of perception and bias. This will 

require the leadership and engagement of our clinical chairs and division 

heads, and I am counting on their efforts and commitment. 

 

In many ways the overall satisfaction of our faculty is tied to the work-life 

balance issues they face on a personal level. Surveys and assessments we have 

carried out continue to demonstrate that clinical faculty experience greater 

stress than their basic science peers – and that women feel this stress more 

acutely than men. While we have put programs in place to help ameliorate 

some of these challenges it is clear that more efforts and creativity are needed. 

We need to do more to foster career development of women and 

underrepresented minorities so that they, like all our faculty, may fully 

achieve their goals and aspirations. 

 

An additional challenge is assuring that we sustain a meaningful balance 

between our missions in basic and clinical research. There is no doubt in my 

mind that we are distinguished as a school of medicine because of the 

contributions and excellence of our basic science faculty. As we assess faculty 

size it is imperative to also achieve balanced growth in basic science as well. 
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This is important for many reasons – not the least of which is sustaining our 

pre-eminence as a research-intensive school. Ironically, despite their 

excellence, survey data indicates that members of our basic science 

community feel undervalued and overlooked. I am sure this feeling is not 

helped by the serious challenges many investigators are now facing in 

securing competitive grant support from the NIH. But it also may reflect the 

fact that their voices may appear to be less heard in institutional decision 

making or that they may not be listed among the priorities for programmatic 

or philanthropic support. I am committed to doing my best to change these 

perceptions – and the realities of support – but there is little question that these 

feelings impact the morale and wellbeing of our community.  This represents 

yet another challenge we must address in the coming year.  

 

• Quality and Balance across our missions. These days when “quality” is 

mentioned in medicine it is generally associated with patient care and clinical 

service activities. But clearly “quality and balance” extend across our 

missions and require continued emphasis to assure that we achieving the 

highest levels of success in our programs in education and research as well as 

patient care. Defining metrics for quality is a challenge for even local use and 

becomes more complicated when standards are applied across institutions. In 

the current era, however, quality metrics are increasingly becoming an 

expectation and are being used to publicly rate hospitals as well as physicians 

– whether it be scores by the University Health Consortium (UHC) or 

Leapfrog or the recently announced “Zagat- like” guide for doctors (see 

January 12, 2008 New York Times  “Rating of Doctors Now a Business Unto 

Itself.”  

 

Achieving quality requires more team-based collaboration, and it requires 

independent minded physicians to adopt a different approach to medicine. I 

recently wrote about this in the December 2007/January 2008 issue of 

Compass, a publication about Quality and Patient Safety at Stanford Hospital 

& Clinics (I published this in the November 5th issue of the Dean’s 

Newsletter. And if you haven’t read it, I would strongly recommend that you 

review the article by Dr. Atul Gawande entitled “The Checklist” that was 

published in the December 10th issue of The New Yorker. 

 

We have clearly crossed a threshold in public access, awareness and 

perception about the quality of medical care. Whether rightly or wrongly, 

regional and national metrics will be used to guide payments to hospitals and 

doctors and will impact the referral of patients to providers and institutions. 

While one doesn’t want to simply play to the polls (like our colleagues in 

politics) it is imperative that we be aware of the metrics being used and 

responsive to their assessment and that we take a leadership role in helping to 

define the most accurate metrics possible for future use. Of course, our ability 

to be change agents will be influenced by how well we are seen as leaders in 

this important area. While I am pleased that the close collaboration of SHC, 

http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=9B06E1D61630F936A15750C0A96F958260&scp=1&sq=zagat+for+doctors).
http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=9B06E1D61630F936A15750C0A96F958260&scp=1&sq=zagat+for+doctors).
http://www.newyorker.com/reporting/2007/12/10/071210fa_fact_gawande
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LPCH and the School of Medicine has resulted in significant progress in our 

national rankings on quality metrics, we have much more work to do in this 

area. And without doubt it will remain a continuing challenge that requires 

constant vigilance and effort for the future. This will certainly be an area of 

major discussion at our upcoming Leadership Retreat at the end of January.  

 

• Integration of programs within the medical center. While the School of 

Medicine, SHC and LPCH are separate entities, we are closely joined in our 

missions and the success of one is closely dependent on the success of others. 

It is safe to say that at many academic medical centers there are constant 

strains and struggles between the medical school and teaching hospitals and 

between faculty and administrators. Of course such strains and challenges 

exist at Stanford but I must quickly add that we have all worked hard to 

overcome them and to engage, as much as possible, in integrated planning and 

collaboration. There are inherent differences between an academic enterprise 

like a medical school and a business such as a hospital. But the 

interconnections are highly significant and must be unifying wherever 

possible. Accordingly, we have engaged quite thoughtfully in integrated 

financial, programmatic and facilities planning activities.  

 

For example, we have worked collaboratively to define the projected size of 

the clinical faculty and how that will impact on the projected bed size capacity 

of both SHC and LPCH. We have also worked collaboratively to determine 

which clinical programs should remain on the current medical center footprint 

and which would be more optimally developed at the new SHC Redwood City 

North Campus site. Additionally, we are working collaboratively to develop a 

shared website between the School and SHC that will serve our broad 

Stanford Medicine community. We are working collaboratively as well on the 

implementation of the electronic medical record systems at SHC (i.e., EPIC) 

and LPCH (i.e. Cerna) – and their implication for faculty performance. We are 

working collaboratively on improving efficiency, throughput and service.  

 

That said, there will be important challenges as the issue of balance between 

hospital investments in program versus those in capital becomes more evident 

during the coming years. The needs involved in priority setting are nearly 

always multi-faceted, and there seems little doubt that tensions will surely 

arise as resources become more constrained. This will require transparency, 

communication, trust and leadership. But I do think that the next several 

years, especially during the period of hospital and school facilities 

developments and growth, will test our boundaries and fortitude. Many of the 

issues and their dividing lines are already evident but their solutions will be 

challenges. 

 

• Coordination of programs across the university. One of the areas I am most 

pleased with is the better integration of the medical school with the rest of the 

university that has occurred over the past several years. The period during the 
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Stanford-UCSF merger and de-merger created considerable distraction, and 

the financial debacle that ensued created major tensions and misperceptions 

on both sides of Campus Drive. Thankfully, we have been successful in 

bridging a number of these gaps, and the medical school has increasingly 

close relationships and interactions with each of the other six schools that 

comprise Stanford University. These are of enormous value and importance 

since one of the medical school’s greatest strengths is the interaction of 

faculty and students in research and education in various interdisciplinary 

efforts.  

 

The well-established Bio-X, Bioengineering, the Bioscience Programs as well 

as the evolving interactions with the Schools of Business, Law and Education 

are all notable and important. At the same time, sustaining and enhancing 

these interactions require shared efforts and cooperation. Thankfully the 

current leadership provided by the President, Provost and various Deans has 

helped considerably. But I would predict that tensions will arise as the need 

for medical school faculty growth becomes more evident, or as the needs of 

the hospitals for additional resources come to the fore, or as the competition 

for fundraising reaches greater heights. There is no denying that these tensions 

are natural and predictable. But their management will be an important 

challenge during this year and those that follow. 

 

• Facilities. One of our greatest challenges for the next several years is the 

availability of space for academic programs and patient care. The medical 

school and the hospitals have spent considerable time and effort in the 

development of master facilities plans for each entity that will unfold during 

the next 10-15 years. The scope of these projects is enormous and represents 

the largest building effort ever undertaken at Stanford. The renewal and 

expansion of hospital facilities at SHC and LPCH will add approximately 1.3 

million gasf (gross available square feet) in Palo Alto, with additional clinical 

sites being developed in Redwood City, Sherman Avenue (Palo Alto) and 

elsewhere. During this same time period the medical school will add 

approximately 982,000 gasf at onsite and off-site locations.  

 

As you might imagine, the costs of these new facilities are enumerated in 

multi-billion dollar projections that will require judicious financial planning, 

coordination and fundraising. While we have determined the optimal size of 

the hospitals and the projected needs of space for wet and dry research, we 

have work to do in determining the size and location of space for clinical 

faculty. Needless to say, the staging of the facilities projects will require 

considerable flexibility – but there will be a time when choices will become 

more limited and we will be locked into decisions. That makes it all the more 

important to test and retest our assumptions about the major drivers for these 

projects, whether that be the projected needs of faculty or the capacity 

requirements of the hospitals. We are currently reviewing these issues (among 

others) for the third time. While doing so, we also recognize that the pace of 



 Page 8 

the growth and development will ultimately need to be adjusted according to 

what is affordable and doable.  

 

For the medical school, we anticipate the initiation of two major projects 

during this next year. The first is the groundbreaking for the Learning and 

Knowledge Center (LKC1), which is currently slated for late winter of 2008. 

The second is the groundbreaking of SIM1 (Stanford Institutes of Medicine 1) 

now slated for late 2008 or early 2009. The timing of these projects will be 

influenced by the completion of our fundraising goals and the final financial 

plans for construction. As we continue with the next stages of the LKC and 

SIM1 we are also engaged in the programmatic planning for FIM1 

(Foundations of Medicine 1) and are beginning to stage our plans for the 

Freidenrich Center for Translational Medicine (to be located at 800 Welch 

Road) as well as planning for LKC2 and SIM2. In addition to these on-site 

projects we are also engaged in plans for offsite facilities as well. So, these 

efforts are quite broad and will require us to balance a number of converging 

(and some diverging) goals and objectives. 

 

• Financial resources. In the December 17th Dean’s Newsletter,  I highlighted 

our financial performance for the past fiscal year and stated then that “we 

must also be cognizant of the many challenges that stand before us. The need 

to support faculty through difficult times in research funding, to cover the 

increasing costs associated with graduate student education, to recruit and 

retain outstanding faculty, to renovate and build new facilities, and to develop 

exciting new programs are just some of the challenges we face. While we 

won't be able to accomplish everything we want, we can continue to make 

progress on supporting key investments, albeit in a prioritized manner. And 

while the years ahead will be challenging, we face them with the recognition 

that we are strong in the key components for success: we have outstanding 

faculty, students and staff, and we have a strong financial platform from 

which to build the future.”  

 

For the medical school and the hospitals, it will be important to ascertain the 

balance between programmatic and capital investments needed to optimize 

our future. But as I also noted in the December 17th Newsletter “looking at our 

consolidated budget and results, the School (as a whole) increased its bottom 

line by $32 million in FY07. While the departmental reserves rose, the central 

School accounts declined because of significant investments in space, 

technology, recruitments (particularly in basic science departments) and 

various programmatic initiatives. These are all good things, of course, and it is 

terrific that we have been able to accomplish them. And while we are in a 

strong financial position compared to many peer institutions, we do have a 

number of challenges. Among these is the fact that the majority of our funds 

are restricted for specific purposes or are fully committed. In addition, while 

we have reserves, they are unevenly distributed, which creates, almost by 

definition, a ‘have and have not’ portfolio. Obviously this is an issue 
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deserving increased scrutiny. One way of addressing this is through 

transparency -- which is why we shared the detailed financial data with the 

Executive Committee at its December 7th meeting, even though we 

acknowledged that it would raise questions and sensitivities.”  

 

Understandably these will be difficult challenges to address, and doing so will 

undoubtedly pit the needs of individuals, departments and schools against one 

other from time to time. But our collective success is interdependent and we 

will need to proceed with that in mind. This becomes more apparent as we 

look to our multi-year financial planning and projections that will guide the 

rate and nature of our investments – and help to define their sources as well. 

 

• Medical development. The past fiscal year was a record for the medical 

school with $246 million raised in pledges and gifts (see: http://news-

service.stanford.edu/news/2007/november14/med-fundraiser-111407.html).  

This is a great testament to the wonderful individuals and foundations that 

resonated to Stanford proposals and plans and stepped forward to help support 

our dreams and goals. It is also a testimony to the dedicated work of our 

faculty and the members of the Office of Medical Development. And while 

this is a great success, the challenge will be doing as well or better in the 

current fiscal year and those that will follow. As noted elsewhere in this 

communication, our programmatic and capital needs are considerable and our 

resources are limited. Continuing to identify individual donors who have the 

capacity and commitment to make major gifts will be a continuing challenge –

and one that will be heightened by the concurrent needs and aspirations of our 

hospital partners as well as our university colleagues. While we – and I – are 

putting considerable resources and time into medical development and 

fundraising, this will surely be a continuing challenge in 2008 and beyond.  

 

Challenges coming from our local, regional, national and global communities 

• Entitlements and GUP. I discussed the medical center expansion project and 

especially the ongoing entitlement negotiations with the City of Palo Alto in 

my December 5th Newsletter. During 2008 the entitlement review as well as 

the architectural review will be conducted by the City Council. While one 

would naturally think that a city would be proud to have a world class medical 

center in its backyard, the views of at least some of the members of the City 

Council are remarkably narrow-minded in their reluctance to see the benefits 

that come to the community from the medical center. Thankfully this view 

does not seem to be shared by the public, who generally favor and support the 

hospitals and their needed expansion and renewal. That said, this next year 

will pose many challenges about these projects from the City of Palo Alto.  

 

It is not generally appreciated that the medical center is bifurcated between 

two jurisdictions – the City of Palo Alto and County of Santa Clara. While 

decisions regarding the hospitals and the current Grant, Alway, Lane and 

Edwards Buildings reside in Palo Alto and are governed by the City Council, 

http://news-service.stanford.edu/news/2007/november14/med-fundraiser-111407.html
http://news-service.stanford.edu/news/2007/november14/med-fundraiser-111407.html
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as noted above, other medical school projects (e.g., LKC1, SIM1) are 

governed by the rules of the County’s General Use Permit (GUP), which 

delineates the amount of space that can be allocated to these or future projects. 

One of our challenges is that, when summed across the entire university, we 

are approaching the limitation of available GUP space. This means that future 

buildings in the County (e.g., SIM2) will require a further allocation of space. 

This too will be a challenge. 

 

• The political climate in California. We are fortunate that California is a 

progressive State regarding science and medicine. The fact that in November 

2004 the citizens of our state passed Proposition 74, which established the 

California Institute for Regenerative Medicine (CIRM), has helped us to 

become a leader in embryonic stem cell research. Stanford has been highly 

successful in competing for grants and awards from CIRM, and a number of 

important opportunities and challenges will unfold during the next year – 

including for major facilities as well as individual and team based awards.  

 

While the funding for stem cell research has been exceptional in California, 

the investment of the State in Medicaid (aka MediCal) is among the lowest in 

the nation and has impacted significantly on the care for children and the 

financial stability of children’s hospitals – including LPCH. With the recent 

announcement of budget cuts by the Governor and the uncertainty of 

healthcare reform, it is likely that 2008 will bring additional strains to the 

medical care system. Of course, much of this is a national problem, but the 

impact of entitlement programs, particularly MediCal, is particularly 

challenging in California and represents an ongoing challenge.  

 

• Academic-Industry relationships. I have communicated frequently about the 

continuing challenge of academic-industry relations - another topic we will 

also be discussing at the upcoming Leadership Retreat. While we have taken a 

number of leadership positions on these issues, it is not unlikely that national 

attention will cause us to focus on this more deeply as Congressional 

investigations proceed. I am also expecting to learn the results of the School 

Task Force that we established in 2007 to evaluate industry support for 

Continuing Medical Education here at Stanford– which I am certain will 

evoke some debate and discussion. While we clearly want to foster 

interactions with industry to bring discoveries to development, we also want 

to do all we can to assure that doctors and scientists avoid becoming 

marketing agents for industry or develop conflicts of interest that would 

threaten their integrity as individuals or as members of the Stanford 

community. Clearly this issue will be a continuing challenge for 2008 and 

beyond. 

 

• National agendas and politics. Numerous issues are converging on medicine 

and science at the national level. The sometimes rancorous and often 

unfortunate debate on the boundaries between science and religion has created 
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a number of fracture lines around topics like evolution and creationism, stem 

cell research and abortion, among others. In addition, the support for science 

has become problematic to say the least. The final 2008 budget for the NIH 

($29,456 billion) increased by only 1.1% from FY07 – resulting in the fifth 

year that the NIH budget increase has been below inflation. This problem is 

now worsened by the increasingly challenging economic situation and is not 

helped by the general loss of broad congressional support for the NIH. While 

major efforts by a coalition of academic and industry leaders resulted in an 

increase of 4.4% research funding for the NSF, the overall portrait for 

sponsored research in the biomedical sciences is extremely worrisome. 

Reversing these trends will require continued efforts by coalitions of academic 

leaders, professional and disease based societies, advocates and industry. But 

even that may not overcome the limitations of discretionary funding that has 

been made so much worse by the policies emanating from Washington during 

the past several years.  

 

The New Year has of course heightened all of our awareness of the march 

toward the United States’ presidency. It is incumbent that we learn as much as 

possible about the views of Democratic and Republican Party candidates 

about science and medicine. The January 4th issue of Science presents the 

views of nine of the candidates, including those who have emerged as leaders 

following the Iowa caucus and the New Hampshire primaries. You can review 

the viewpoints of these candidates at 

http://www.sciencemag.org/content/vol319/issue5859/index.dtl#n-focus. 

 

In addition to understanding the position of candidates on science, it is equally 

important to understand where they stand on healthcare reform. To date the 

Republican candidates have been relatively silent on their views and while the 

Democratic candidates have offered more robust perspectives, none are bold 

or far-reaching. A reasonable comparison of these positions is described by 

Jonathan Oberlander in “Presidential Politics and the Resurgence of Health 

Care Reform” N Engl J Med 2007; 357: 2101-2014.  

 

There is little question that policies regarding science and health care reform 

will impact our nation and academic medical centers, including Stanford. 

Thus anticipating some of these changes – and ideally influencing them – is 

important for our future.  

 

• Thinking globally. While whatever happens on the national front has an 

impact, global changes in everything from climate to economics, including of 

course poverty and war, and disease and social justice, have an increasing 

impact on who we are as individuals, communities and nations. Through the 

Stanford Challenge, the university has decided to become more proactive in 

international issues and challenges, including global health. This year we are 

recruiting a leader who will work across the university to help lead this 

initiative and shape our future efforts. Given the increasing interest of our 

http://www.sciencemag.org/content/vol319/issue5859/index.dtl#n-focus
http://content.nejm.org/cgi/reprint/357/21/2101.pdf
http://content.nejm.org/cgi/reprint/357/21/2101.pdf
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students, trainees and faculty in global issues, one of our important challenges 

is to further nucleate our efforts by identifying an internationally recognized 

leader. That search is now commencing and, I hope, will have a positive 

outcome in 2008. 

 

Of course this is just a sampling of some of the issues and challenges I envision 

for 2008 and beyond. As I stated above, I am certain that others will arise as well and of 

course there are numerous topics I am already aware of that I haven’t listed. That does 

not mean they are unimportant or that we won’t address them. I simply wanted to 

highlight some that I felt would be of general interest. We will do our best to help address 

them – and I am counting on your support as well. Happy New Year! 

 

 

Leadership Changes in the Clinical Laboratory 
 Dr. Steve Galli, Chair of the Department of Pathology and the Mary Hewitt 

Loveless Professor, along with Mike Peterson, Chief Operating Officer at Stanford 

Hospital & Clinics (SHC) and Sue Flanagan, Chief Operating Officer at the Lucile 

Packard Children’s Hospital (LPCH), asked that I provide you this update on leadership 

changes in the SHC Clinical Laboratory.  The SHC Clinical Laboratory serves patients 

and physicians at SHC and LPCH as well as those who utilize the laboratory’s outreach 

testing program.  One of the leadership changes involves Dr. Richard Sibley, Professor of 

Pathology, who served as the Medical Director during the past four- and-a-half years and 

who has decided to step down from this position.  

 

Dr. Sibley assumed the role of Medical Director at a time when the Clinical 

Laboratories were undergoing significant changes, both in terms of an expansion of the 

Outreach Program and the relocation of many of the laboratory services from the main 

hospital to an offsite location on Hillview Avenue in Palo Alto.  On behalf of the 

Department of Pathology, School of Medicine, SHC and LPCH, and all those who work 

in and are served by the SHC Clinical Laboratory, we thank Dr. Sibley for his dedicated 

leadership and significant accomplishments during his time as Medical Director. He 

played an extremely important service and will now redirect his efforts to his work in 

surgical pathology, pathology trainee and medical student education, and research. 

 

Dr. Daniel Arber, the current Director of the SHC Hematology Laboratories, has 

been named as the interim Medical Director of the SHC Clinical Laboratories.  Dr. Arber 

will be working closely with Dr. Richard Sibley during this transition period, and will 

serve in the role of interim Medical Director until the appointment of the next Medical 

Director of the SHC Clinical Laboratories. A national search is currently underway to 

identify the permanent director. Dr. Arber will also continue in his role as Director of the 

SHC Hematology Laboratories.   

 

On behalf of the School of Medicine, SHC and LPCH, we thank Dr. Arber for 

generously agreeing to serve as interim Medical Director of the SHC Clinical 

Laboratories. We also thank Dr. Sharon Geaghan, Co-Medical Director of the SHC 

Clinical Laboratory for Pediatrics and Dr. Daniel Barrio, Administrative Director of the 
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SHC Clinical Laboratory, for their continued service and leadership as part of the 

Laboratory Executive Group. 

 

 

Science and Medical Education for High School Students 
At the December 21st Executive Committee meeting, Dr. P.J. Utz, Associate 

Professor of Medicine, gave a presentation on some of the exciting high school outreach 

programs in the School of Medicine. Three programs in the School of Medicine recently 

won support from the Howard Hughes Medical Institute (HHMI): the Stanford Medical 

Youth Sciences Program (SMYSP) which is now in its 20th year of successful operation 

and which was founded and is directed by Dr. Marilyn Winkleby, Professor of Medicine; 

Stanford at the Tech, directed by Dr. Barry Starr, Department of Genetics; and the Center 

for Clinical Immunology at Stanford (CCIS), founded and directed by Dr. Utz (see 

http://ccis.stanford.edu/intern_program.html). In addition, the School of Medicine also 

provides a summer program for disadvantaged college students who are interested in 

careers in science and medicine. 

 

Dr. Utz focused his presentation on the program which he initiated in the summer 

of 2000 with 10 students; by 2007 it had grown to 22 students each year for high school 

students interested in careers in science and medicine. It has become a well - established 

program that includes, in addition to laboratory research, a summer lecture program with 

a remarkably detailed syllabus. The program also provides teaching opportunities for 

graduate students and postdoctoral fellows, who serve as Teaching Assistants (TAs}. At 

the conclusion of the program, a poster session is held at which all students present data 

generated in their research. The quality of the students accepted into the program is 

exceedingly high and has included three valedictorians and 10 who are #1 in their high 

school classes.   

 

Based on the success of the immunology program, Dr. Utz and his colleagues are 

beginning to replicate it in the other Stanford Institutes of Medicine. Plans call for the 

establishment of an overall structure across all the institutes that would include an 

administrative core and separate education and research programs within each institute. 

The goals for this broader set of programs include: interesting students in careers in 

biomedical science and in interdisciplinary research; improving the teaching of graduate 

students and postdoctoral fellows; and encouraging interactions between faculty. The 

Executive Committee was enthusiastic about these goals and appreciative of the efforts of 

Dr. Utz and his colleagues to establish these programs and make them successful. I am 

particularly grateful for Dr. Utz’ inspirational leadership and his dedication and 

commitment in inspiring high school students to contemplate careers in science and 

medicine. 

 

 

Update on the Department of Otolaryngology – Head & Neck Surgery 
At the January 4th Executive Committee Dr. Rob Jackler, Edward C and Amy H 

Sewall Professor, gave an update on the progress he has made since becoming Chair of 

the Department of Otolaryngology – Head & Neck Surgery (OHNS) that was established 

http://ccis.stanford.edu/intern_program.html
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just over four years ago. Since then the department has grown to become a premier 

program with strengths in clinical specialties, education and research. 

 

As noted by Dr. Jackler, OHNS has grown from 6 to 20 faculty members during 

the past 4 years (and is on the way to being 24 faculty over the next 2-3 years). These 

include six new clinical division chiefs: Dr Peter Koltai (Pediatric OHNS), Dr Michael 

Kaplan (Head & Neck Oncology), Dr Peter Hwang (Rhinology and Sinus Surgery), Dr 

Sam Most (Facial Plastic Surgery), Dr Edward Damrose (Laryngology), and Dr Gerald 

Popelka (Audiology & Hearing Devices). The department is in the midst of recruiting a 

cadre of young surgeon – investigators charged with the purpose of building strong ties 

between the clinical world and our basic science and engineering communities. 

 

During this time the OHNS residency has grown from 3 to 4 residents per year for 

a total of 20 residents over the five years of training. The department now offers seven 

post residency fellowship/clinical instructorship programs, more than virtually any 

OHNS program, including: facial plastic surgery, head & neck surgery, pediatric OHNS, 

neurotology & skull base surgery, sinus surgery, sleep surgery, and laryngology. These 

programs not only provide advanced training for promising young academicians, but 

because most of the trainees are also junior faculty members, they enhance the residency 

educational experience as well. 

 

The research programs in ONHS have also been highly successful. The priority of 

the department’s laboratory programs is to produce high quality, innovative research in 

areas of inquiry relevant to human disease. Two central themes are being developed: 

Regenerative medicine and Bioengineering. Under the leadership of research director Dr 

Stefan Heller a team of investigators has been assembled to explore the prospect of 

overcoming deafness through use of stem cells to regenerate the organ of Corti. In 

collaboration with Drs. Irv Weissman and Mike Clarke, efforts are also underway to 

identify stem cells in squamous cell carcinoma of the head & neck.  In the area of 

bioengineering-related research efforts are underway to integration of the human ear and 

voice with digital devices, study mechanics of sound transmission through the tympano-

ossicular systems, and development of surgical simulation models using 3D – haptic 

enhanced simulators, microendoscopy of the inner ear, and high speed laryngeal imaging. 

 

Stanford OHNS has come a long way in becoming an independent department 

just four years ago. Among the major accomplishments are the tripling of the faculty with 

recruitment of a number of highly talented individuals; abandoning long antiquated 

facilities for new ones triple their size; sizable expansion of both residency and 

fellowship programs; and development of dynamic, cutting edge research programs.  It is 

important to note that Dr. Tom Krummel was instrumental in the future success of OHNS 

through his willingness to have the division of Otolaryngology, previously part of the 

department of Surgery, become an independent department. This was an act of 

institutional generosity that deserves our appreciation.  

 

Of course I also want to commend Dr. Rob Jackler for his visionary leadership. 

He has forged significant and meaningful collaborations with colleagues in basic and 
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clinical science and has worked diligently with his colleagues – both those who were part 

of the original division as well as those who have been recruited to the department – to 

lead and develop a terrific clinical department.   

 

Announcements from the Office of Programs and Services 
 

I am pleased to relay these announcements, which I received from Jim Rollins, 

Director of Finance and Administration for the Office of Programs and Services. 

 

First, John Bray has been named Assistant Dean for Graduate Education, Director 

of Biosciences Admissions and Administration.  Since his arrival in December 2002, 

John has served in various roles within the School of Medicine's Office of Graduate 

Education. Over the past three years, he has led and significantly improved the 

Biosciences graduate-student admissions process while also managing the efforts of 

several other staff members in the organization. Congratulations to John.   

 

Second, Elizabeth Porter, Assistant Dean for Medical Education, has left Stanford 

after 18 years of dedicated service to medical education in the School of Medicine to 

embark on exciting new ventures, seeking new challenges and opportunities in her 

personal and professional life. No words can convey the tremendous impact Elizabeth 

had on the education of Stanford medical students over the years. Her role in helping to 

develop and shepherd in the new curriculum, her work behind the scenes to for our recent 

successful LCME accreditation, and her counsel to a number of Senior Associate and 

Associate Deans are but a few of her contributions over a distinguished career. Best 

wishes to Elizabeth. 

 

Upcoming Events 

 
31st Katherine D. McCormick Distinguished Lecture 

Wednesday, January 30 

8:00 pm 

Braun Auditorium, Chemistry Building 

 

Elizabeth G. Nabel, MD, director of the National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute, NIH, 

will deliver the 31st Katherine D. McCormick Distinguished Lecture, “Genomic 

Medicine and Progeria: Cardiovascular Insights Gained from Premature Aging” at 

Medicine Grand Rounds on Wednesday, January 30. Dr. Nabel joined the NHLBI in 

September 1999 as the Institute Scientific Director of Clinical Research. Prior to joining 

the NIH, she served on the faculty of the University of Michigan, becoming Director of 

its Cardiovascular Research Center in 1992, Professor of Internal Medicine and 

Physiology in 1994, and Director of the Division of Cardiology in 1997. While at the 

University of Michigan, she became known for her research in the field of vascular 

biology and molecular cardiology and for her gene transfer studies of the cardiovascular 

system. For further information, contact Jennifer Scanlin.  
  
Science Education in the 21st Century: Are Science and Religion Compatible? 

mailto:jscanlin@stanford.edu?subject=McCormick%20Lecture,%201/30/08
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March 9th 

2:00 – 4:00 pm 

Memorial Auditorium 

 
For some time, Dr. Mark Kay, Dennis Farrey Family Professor in Pediatrics and 

Professor of Genetics, has been working with Mark Gonnerman, Director of the Aurora 

Forum at Stanford, to facilitate a Forum on Religion and Science. He has recently 

informed me that his persistence has paid off. On March 9th Lawrence Krauss and 

Richard Dawkins will speak on “Science Education in the 21st Century: Are Science and 

Religion Compatible?” We are grateful to Dr. Kay for his leadership in helping to 

develop this important program. 

 

 

Awards and Honors 
• Dr. Bigwei Lu: In late December the McKnight Endowment Fund for 

Neuroscience announced its six recipients of the Neuroscience of Brain Disorders 

Awards “to support innovative efforts aimed at translating basic laboratory 

discoveries in neuroscience into clinical benefits for patients. Some 197 letters of 

intent were submitted to the foundation and Dr. Bigwei Lu, Assistant Professor of 

Pathology, was one of the six awardees. His project is entitled “Understanding the 

molecular basis of synaptic dysfunction in Alzheimer’s disease”. Please join me 

in congratulating Dr. Lu. 

 

• Dr. Philip A Beachy became the first incumbent of the newly established Ernest 

and Amelia Gallo Professorship, which has been created in recognition of the 

generosity of the Ernest Gallo Foundation along with Joseph E. and Ofelia Gallo 

and Mary Gallo. The investiture was celebrated in a lovely dinner on December 

18th in Encina Hall, Bechtel Conference Center. Congratulations to Dr. Beachy. 

 

• Dr. Hugh O’Brodovich began his tenure as incoming chair of Pediatrics by 

delivering the Lawrence G. Crowley Distinguished Lectureship. This was a 

particularly fitting beginning since Dr. Crowley, who served as acting dean, vice 

president for medical affairs and president of Stanford Hospital, was one of the 

key figures in the establishment of the Lucile Packard Children’s Hospital. We 

owe our appreciation and gratitude to Dr. Crowley. And of course I also want to 

welcome Dr. O’Brodovich and wish him every success as he takes over the 

leadership of pediatrics at Stanford. 

 

• Dr. Abby King, Professor of Health Research and Policy and of Medicine, was 

selected to be one of 13 scientists on the HHS Secretaries Committee for Health 

People 2020, clearly recognizing her reputation and accomplishments in medical 

science.   

 

• Dr. Scott L. Delp, the Charles Lee Powell Professor of Bioengineering, 

Mechanical Engineering and Orthopaedic Surgery (by courtesy) has been selected 

to receive the 2008 Van C. Mow Medal, awarded by the American Society of 

http://www.phys.cwru.edu/~krauss/
http://richarddawkins.net/
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Mechanical Engineers. The award is bestowed upon a single individual each year 

who has made significant contributions to the field of bioengineering. 

 

• Dr. David Gaba, Professor of Anesthesia and Associate Dean for Immersive and 

Simulation-based Learning is the recipient of the 2007 Teaching Recognition 

Award for Achievement in Education from the International Anesthesia Research 

Society.   This award is designed to recognize outstanding career contributions by 

senior faculty. 

 

Appointments and Promotions 
 

• Aijaz Ahmed has been promoted to Associate Professor of Medicine 

(Gastroenterology & Hepatology) at the Stanford University Medical Center 

effective 1/01/08. 
 

• Daniel A. Arber has been reappointed to Professor of Pathology at the 

Stanford University Medical Center, effective 12/01/07. 

 

• Anne M. Dubin has been reappointed to Associate Professor of Pediatrics 

(Cardiology) at the Lucile Packard Children’s Hospital, effective 2/01/08. 

 

• Dan Eisenberg has been appointed to Assistant Professor of Surgery at the 

Palo Alto Veterans Affairs Health Care System, effective 12/01/07. 

 

• David M. Hovsepian has been appointed to Professor of Radiology at the 

Stanford University Medical Center, effective 12/01/07. 

 

• Paul M Maggio has been appointed to Assistant Professor of Surgery at the 

Stanford University Medical Center, effective 12/01/07. 

 

• Carlos E. Milla has been appointed to Associate Professor of Pediatrics 

(Pulmonary) at the Lucile Packard Children’s Hospital, effective 12/01/07. 

 

•  David N. Rosenthal has been reappointed to Associate Professor of 

Pediatrics (Cardiology) at the Lucile Packard Children’s Hospital, effective 

2/01/08. 
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